  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 7th April 2015
in the Church Room, Ludham at 7.30pm.

Present: 
Mr M Flett (Chairman)









Mrs C Willoughby

Mr J Usher
Mr M Monk

Mr A Lupson

Mrs C Wall

Mr B Webb

Mr J Youngs

Mr B Tubby

Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
1. Welcome to the public: The Chairman welcomed 11 members of the public, together with District Councillor Paul Williams
2. Apologies for absence were received and accepted from: Mrs S Farnsworth
3. Declarations of interest: None 

4. Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 3rd March 2015 were approved  
5. Matters Arising: the Clerk explained that the Broadband cabinet, which should have been fitted on Bakers’ Arms Green before 10th March had not been fitted due to technical difficulties.  The Clerk had contacted NCC / BT, who had confirmed that they still intended to fit the cabinet but they did not know when.  
6. Correspondence:

a. PCSO report.  The Clerk explained that the PCSO had been unable to attend the meeting due to shift patterns, but had sent a report as follows:  the Police had received 9 calls from the area since the last meeting: 1 report of lost property, 1 report of found property, 3 reports of burglary other than dwellings, 1 report of suspicious circumstances, 1 call for a concern for safety, 1 report of a theft and 1 report of criminal damage.  As a result of these calls there had been 7 recorded crimes:  between 3rd and 4th March 1 theft from a motor vehicle on Catfield Road, 1 burglary from a shed on Catfield Road, 1 burglary (not from a dwelling) on Norwich road, 1 criminal damage to a property on Horsefen Road.  Between 3rd and 7th March there had been a burglary (not a dwelling) from a garage on Norwich Road, between 28th February and 7th March there had been a burglary (not a dwelling) to a garage on Norwich Road, between 17th and 19th March there had been a burglary (to a shop) on Horsefen Road.  Noted
b. NCC.  Successful bid for parish partnership funding for SAM2 sign (up to £1725).  The Chairman asked for the Council’s thoughts on this subject.  Mr Lupson explained that he felt that a SAM2 sign would not alleviate the problem of speeding within the village, that there was no evidence to suggest that SAM2 signs work, that 30 mph repeater signs (as suggested by NCC highways as suitable posts for the sign) were not high enough and that he would recommend alternative options, such as a traffic calming scheme similar to that in Felbrigg.  The Clerk was asked to consult with NCC to ask if there was flexibility within their grant or whether the grant had to be spent on a SAM2 sign.  In addition, Mr Lupson agreed to bring more information to the following meeting
c. NNDC.  Elections team.  Publication of the Notice of Election date for North Norfolk - Friday 27 March, nomination papers will be accepted from that date until 4pm on Thursday 9 April.  Noted
d. NCC.  Temporary footpath closure (6 months).  Starting 13th April.  The Chairman explained that the footpath may only be closed for four weeks if the work can be undertaken swiftly.  He noted that there is an alternative footpath via Ludham FP12 and Ludham FP10.  
e. Ludham Village Hall Treasurer.  Thank you letter for donation.  The Chairman congratulated the Village Hall committee on the receipt of a substantial grant for the replacement of the electrical wiring within the Village Hall.  The Clerk read the letter from the treasurer of the Village Hall, which explained that the costs of running the Hall continue to rise and that they had suffered a break-in at the Hall in 2014.  The Treasurer thanked the Parish Council for the donation, noting that it is this donation which keeps the Village Hall solvent
f. NNDC.  Tree Preservation Order.  Land at Crossways.  For information only.  The Chairman summarised which trees were to be removed / lopped / trimmed as three separate beech trees and 10 scots pine trees.  This was noted
g. NNDC.  Tree Preservation Order.  Land at Grange Close.  For information only.  The Chairman summarised which trees were to be removed / lopped / trimmed as one specific oak tree and also 19 oak trees and one sweet chestnut tree in one area, and 9 oak trees in another area.  This was noted 
7. Agenda items: 
a. Transparency regulations (from April 1st 2015).  The Clerk explained that in December 2014 the transparency code for smaller authorities was issued as recommended practice and in March 2015 the regulations came into force.  From April 2015 all smaller councils (those with a turnover of less than £25,000) all need to publish draft minutes from all formal meetings not later than one month after each meeting.  In addition, from July 2015 all smaller authorities must publish their first annual set of data completed, which includes:
i. All items of expenditure above £100 (date incurred, summary of purpose, amount and VAT that cannot be recovered)

ii. End of year accounts

iii. Annual governance statement

iv. Internal audit report

v. List of councillor responsibilities

vi. Details of public land and building assets

b. Fixed asset register review.  This had been circulated prior to the meeting and was AGREED and signed by the Chairman.  Two amendments were made: that there were three benches on Bakers’ Arms Green, and that the bench at the bowling area was no longer the responsibility of the Parish Council
8. Reports:  
a. Mr Usher noted that he had attended an informal police meeting to address the issue of recent burglaries from sheds within the village.  He stressed that with the lighter evenings the police were urging parishioners to lock sheds and consider security
9. Adjourn meeting
District Councillor Paul Williams noted that the Big Society Fund would again be open in the forthcoming year for grants.  The Chairman thanked the District Councillor, on behalf of the Parish Council, very much for his attendance and concern throughout his term of office.
A member of the public asked if there had been an update from the Broads Authority regarding the St Benet’s to Ludham Bridge pathway.  The Chairman said that he would approach the Broads Authority on behalf of the Parish Council to reiterate the Parish Council’s disappointment.
Reconvene meeting.

10. Planning Applications:   none
11. Planning Decisions:
a. BA/2014/0220/COND.  Variation of Condition 8 to allow the following to occupy the property in addition to a person solely or mainly employed in the operation or management of Swallow Tail Boatyard.  Permitted.  Noted

b. BA/2014/0423/FUL.  Crest raising and pile removal.  Several sections of floodbank and riverside piling on both sides of Womack Water, the right hand bank of the River Thurne and the Left Bank of the Rivers Bure and Ant, between Womack and Ludham Bridge within compartments 5 and 6.  Permitted.  Noted

12. The following payments were authorised: 
a. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259
b. Chq 1040.  Norfolk Association of Local Councils (NALC).  Subscription.  £217.43
c. Chq 1041.  Monk Services.  Contribution to a skip for disposal of old chestnut fencing from Norwich Road.  £96 inc £16 VAT
d. Chq 1042.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £400.85
e. Chq 1043.  Ludham PCC.  Churchyard Mowing.  £368.50
Total Payments: £1341.78
13. At the Chairman’s discretion: 
a. Confirmation of Clerk’s annual review.  The Chairman confirmed that he had undertaken a review with the Clerk, and had increased the Clerk’s salary in line with government spinal column points.  Noted
b. The Chairman thanked all the Councillors for their attendance over the last election term and thanked them, on behalf of himself and the Clerk, for their support.  The Chairman also thanked the public for their support and attendance
14. Items for the Parish News: 
a. Dead tree removal at Womack Staithe for safety reasons
b. Security – sheds

c. Website

d. Annual Parish Meeting

15. Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on WEDNESDAY 20th May 2015, following the Annual Parish Meeting (at 7pm)
The meeting closed at 8.23pm
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